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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 5, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, and Chairman Hunter


Late:
Commissioners Maturo (arrived 7:40 p.m.) and Lentz (arrived 8:10 p.m.)

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Lentz and Maturo absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 1, 2006 Special Meeting

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 2, 2006 Special Meeting


Chairman Hunter proposed postponing approval of the June 1 and November 2, 2006 meeting minutes until Commissioners Lentz and Maturo were present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Jameel stated that his son was recovering well from a serious auto accident.  He expressed his appreciation to Planning Commissioners and City Councilmembers who sent notes and flowers.


Chairman Hunter extended his best wishes for Commissioner Jameel’s son’s speedy and full recovery.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter said the Planning Commission received an announcement of an awards banquet sponsored by the Brisbane Chamber of Commerce on Wednesday, April 26, at 6:00 p.m.  He noted the featured speaker is Senator Leland Yee, Assistant President Pro Tempore of the California Senate.  He encouraged anyone interested in attending to contact the Chamber of Commerce.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Land Use Element


Community Development Director Prince stated that the City Council would be reviewing the Conservation Element of the General Plan on April 23.  He noted the next section for the Planning Commission is the Land Use Element with its 13 subareas.  He said the purpose of this work session was to create a framework for reviewing the Land Use Element and each subarea by considering some contemporary planning concepts such as new urbanism, smart growth, mixed-used, transit-oriented development, and vehicle miles traveled.  Director Prince referred to the materials in the meeting packet for reference materials on these concepts.


Director Prince noted that state law requires every General Plan to have a Land Use Element that designates the proposed distribution, general location, and extent of uses of land for housing, business, industry, open space, natural resources, recreation, scenic beauty, education, public buildings and grounds, solid and liquid disposal facilities, and other categories of public and private land use.  Director Prince commented that the land use element is heart of the General Plan and ties the other elements together by providing an overall policy context.  He said the Land Use Element deals with the essential issues of growth and quality of life in a community and strikes a balance among the social, economic, and environmental costs and benefits associated with growth.  Director Prince emphasized the need for consistency in the Land Use and Circulation Elements of the General Plan.  


Director Prince observed that while the Land Use Element has a section on community character, factors such as the arrangement, type, and quality of land uses and the built environment also contribute significantly to community character.  He added most great towns and great places have exceptional natural and built environments.


Director Prince stated that staff is currently working on revisions to the text of the Land Use Element, and although extensive changes are not anticipated, there will be revisions to reflect updates and changes to other parts of the General Plan.  For example, he noted, the Health and Safety Element now incorporates the most recent information on the evolving issue of global warming, and the Conservation Element addresses greenhouse gas emissions and sustainability.


Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission focus at this meeting on Policies 12 through 29 and their associated programs.  He noted that Policies 69 through 80 of the Circulation Element also relate to land use, and the Commission should consider them in this context.


Director Prince said the Land Use Element provides density and intensity standards for each land use classification and addresses housing as well.


Director Prince showed a PowerPoint presentation providing background and history of the General Plan update.  He stated that Brisbane’s new General Plan is designed to extend to 2030, a planning horizon of 22 years.  He reviewed population and employment projections, demographic trends, and regional housing needs projections.  He noted that Brisbane’s Housing Element is updated every five years to address the community’s share of regional housing needs.  Director Prince said the land uses in each community’s General Plan are taken into account in arriving at estimates of job and population growth, based upon which regional housing needs are determined in part.


Director Prince explained the density and intensity standards for different land use designations in Brisbane.  He reviewed the sources of the information that will be used to update the 1994 General Plan.


Director Prince noted that a number of important changes have taken place in Brisbane since the 1994 General Plan was adopted, including the move to City Hall, construction of the Bayshore Caltrain Station, new trails and amenities, the senior housing development, the skatepark, basketball court, the Community Swimming Pool, and amenities at the Northeast Ridge.  He said that in reviewing the General Plan, the Planning Commission should consider whether the General Plan policies and programs still reflect the vision and values of the community.


Director Prince said the City of Brisbane hired Public Research Institute at San Francisco State University to conduct a survey to determine how attitudes have changed since the 1992 survey.  He noted that most respondents expressed a desire to maintain Brisbane’s small-town atmosphere, preserve open space, and revitalize downtown.  Director Prince commented that there were some differences between residents of Central Brisbane and people living at the Northeast Ridge:  Northeast Ridge residents generally favored more retail and service options, and more growth and development.


Director Prince reviewed the status of the General Plan elements reviewed by the Planning Commission and the City Council so far.  He advised that there will be a joint meeting with the City Council on June 25 to discuss the Sierra Point Subarea.  He noted that the Circulation and Noise Elements will be addressed sometime next fall, after the 13 subareas have been completed.  He added that these efforts will feed into the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Baylands, which will include a cumulative analysis for the rest of the City that will be incorporated in the General Plan update.


Director Prince reviewed some current trends in urban planning.  He said smart growth and new urbanism are strategies developed in response to the nation’s unsustainable growth crisis.  He noted that most growth in the U.S. has been low-density urban sprawl, facilitated by federal highway programs, mortgage guarantees, tax subsidies, and local zoning codes.  Director Prince explained that smart growth emphasizes conservation of natural resources, compact development, and walkable residential neighborhoods.  He said new urbanism applies principles of urban design to an entire region and focuses on diversity, pedestrian scale, public spaces, and structured neighborhoods with defined edges.


Director Prince gave examples of how principles of new urbanism can be applied to various features of urban design such as roadways and sidewalks, landscaping, placement of buildings, architectural designs, and street details.  He showed examples of unique, monumental buildings and buildings that blend in with the fabrics of their communities.  He said both monumental and “fabric” buildings are needed to create appealing communities.


Commissioner Jameel observed that most of the slides depict similar Mission-style buildings rather than diverse architectural styles.  He said he understood San Francisco and some other cities are moving away from the “theme” look and going to more contemporary and modern styles.  


Chairman Hunter recalled discussion about using a historic industrial style for the development at the Baylands.  He noted the Third Street corridor in San Francisco is being renovated with contemporary buildings, while Carmel is an example of a community with a smaller scale and style.  He said another approach would be to encourage diversity of styles to create a more organic and idiosyncratic impression.


Director Prince said the slides are just examples of new urbanism, and the same principles can be applied to different architectural styles.


Director Prince showed examples of attractive parking structures, use of signage, and street landscaping in other cities.  He said the focus of the Commission’s meeting next week will be Downtown Brisbane.  


Commissioner Lentz said he preferred old fashioned architecture because it seems more organic and community-oriented.  He expressed support for incorporating art and design details in street furniture, signs, and other amenities.


Commissioner Jameel commented that sustainability and renewable energy features can affect architectural style, and he cited rooftop gardens and solar panels as an example.  


Director Prince noted that the Bay Area has a Mediterranean climate, and many buildings in the Mediterranean area are designed to take advantage of natural lighting, heating, and cooling, while modern buildings tend to rely on air conditioning and mechanical systems.  He said passive energy features can be incorporated in any style of architecture.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that the human element is a critical component of any community.  He observed that in planning for the future of the Baylands and Sierra Point, Brisbane needs to make sure these more isolated areas are accessible and connected to the rest of town.


Chairman Hunter observed that the services and activities offered in these new areas will determine their success.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed, and expressed support for providing a well balanced mix of uses.  He noted that the absence of residential uses at Sierra Point and the Baylands will make this goal more challenging.  Director Prince suggested thinking in terms of a mix of office, hotel, retail, recreation, and theater uses to create districts that attract people after business hours.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that most contemporary residential neighborhoods are designed with garages facing the front and decks in the rear, while old- fashioned neighborhoods with front porches promoted social interaction with neighbors.  Commissioners discussed certain design features, such as pedestrian and bike paths, wide sidewalks, and transportation networks that create more of a sense of community.


Commissioner Jameel observed that as a result of Caltrain’s implementation the Baby Bullet trains, fewer trains will be stopping at the Bayshore Station, a factor that needs to be taken into account when planning development in that area.  On the other hand, he noted that the South San Francisco Station is close to Sierra Point, and he recommended taking advantage of the proximity by encouraging the Sierra Point developer to establish a connection with that station.  


Chairman Hunter commented that the Third Street rail line terminus is close to the Baylands, so connections should be provided there too.


At 9:00 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.


Director Prince suggested that the Commission begin reviewing the policies and programs in the Land Use Element of the General Plan.  He said the first two policies deal with density and intensity in two specific subareas, the Baylands and the Quarry.  He suggested moving these items to the appropriate subareas, and the Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince drew attention to Policies 12 through 29 and their related programs.  He supported keeping the current wording for Policies 12 through 15.1, dealing with general land use, and Policy 16 and Program 16a regarding the City’s Bay and Mountain Setting.


Director Prince recommended revising Policy 17, pertaining to ridgeline protection, to say:  “Prohibit land use changes that would result in development that would break the natural ridgeline, unless a design review permit is approved by the Planning Commission.”  


Chairman Hunter asked if the definition of “ridgeline” needs to be changed.  Director Prince replied that the Open Space Element of the General Plan defines four prominent ridgelines, which are designated on the map in the Open Space Plan.  He said the question of whether additional ridgelines should be designated is something the Planning Commission might want to consider.  He noted that Program 17b calls for development of hillside development standards, and more definite ridgeline criteria could be created as part of that process.  Director Prince commented that a geographer’s definition of “ridgeline” makes the most sense, a line connecting a series of points, rather than a line just connecting the highest points, as the Zoning Ordinance currently defines the term.


Commissioner Jameel observed that some of the problem that emerged with the 8 Thomas Avenue project was the different definitions of “ridgeline” used in the General Plan, the Open Space Plan, and the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan.  Director Prince noted that requiring design review would give the City the ability to scrutinize individual projects and determine their relationship to ridgelines.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the wording in Program 17a about “breaking a natural ridgeline” is unclear.  He recommended defining whether this means obstructing public views of a distant ridgeline or building on top of a ridgeline.  He suggested prohibiting building on a ridgeline and developing separate language to describe obstructing public views of the ridgelines in San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  Commissioners discussed the distinction.


Commissioner Jameel expressed reservations about prohibiting buildings that break a natural ridgeline from any angle.  He noted that the topography of Brisbane is such that this provision would be difficult to enforce.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that the public reaction to the 8 Thomas Avenue project demonstrates the community’s strong interest in protecting public views of ridgelines.  He recommended that the City clarify and address this issue.


Senior Planner Tune said that in the case of 8 Thomas Avenue, the house was proposed to be situated atop a ridgeline.  He advised that the City’s policy was not intended to protect views from every direction.  He noted that staff now recommends using a design review permit to assess the appropriateness of a structure for its setting.


Commissioner Jameel advocated a clear, simple approach regarding building on ridgelines.  Commissioners agreed that the issue of distant views could be addressed with a design review permit.


Director Prince proposed no changes to Policy 18 or Program 18a.  Commissioners discussed inserting the word “natural” before “topography.”


Director Prince reviewed Policy 19.  He recommended adding “public” before “vistas and view corridors” in Programs 19a and 19b.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for this addition.


Director Prince recommended no changes to Policy 20, Program 20a, and or Program 20b.  He proposed adding a new Program 20c:  “Define Brisbane’s vernacular architecture and re-examine design guidelines for commercial development.”  He observed that Brisbane’s vernacular seems to be a diversity of architectural styles.  


Commissioner Jameel commented that in some situations, it might be appropriate to allow identical side-by-side buildings.  Director Prince pointed out the distinction in the policies for commercial and residential structures and noted that diversity is generally a goal for single-family houses.  Commissioner Maturo observed that the policy is to “consider amendments to prohibit.”  Chairman Hunter suggested that the Commission debate the pros and cons of such amendments at a future meeting.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that this program was cited by staff when two houses were proposed to be constructed at 1088 and 1098 Humboldt.  In response, the owner revised the design of the two houses to incorporate differences in detail.


Commissioner Hawawini drew attention to new Program 20d, encouraging development that surpasses the green building ordinance standards.  Commissioners expressed support for this addition.


Director Prince indicated that no changes are recommended to Policies 21 and 22.  He said Program 22b calls for setting criteria for height limit exceptions up to 35 feet in the NCRO District.  He reported that review of parking requirements is currently underway.  He pointed out the changes in wording to Programs 22e and 22g.  Director Prince proposed moving Program 22f to the Central Brisbane Subarea.


With respect to Program 22g, Chairman Hunter suggested more generic wording to address tall structures other than cell phone antennas, such as wind turbines.  Commissioner Jameel proposed inserting “including, but not limited to.”  Commissioners approved that approach.


Commissioner Jameel suggested removing the reference to Downtown Brisbane from Program 22c.  He recommended moving Program 22b to the NCRO Subarea section.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed Policy 23 and its related programs.  He recommended a new program to establish a list of historic structures and sites.  Commissioner Lentz asked if this would apply to historic homes, and Director Prince responded that some houses in Brisbane might qualify.  Chairman Hunter said the list should be considered a work in progress that can be changed from time to time.


Director Prince indicated that no changes are recommended to Policy 24 or its programs.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed Policy 25.  Commissioner Jameel noted that Program 25a refers to Central Brisbane.  Director Prince said Policy 25 applies Citywide.  He suggested making a reference to Program 25a in the Central Brisbane Subarea section as well, and Commissioners expressed support for this approach.  Director Prince proposed changing the word “Establish” to “Reinforce and maintain.”


Commissioners discussed whether Central Brisbane should be considered the town center.  Chairman Hunter observed that the Community Park could become more of a central focus than the downtown area.  He questioned whether citizens’ attitudes may have changed in this regard since the 1994 General Plan was adopted.


Senior Planner Tune observed that the concept of Central Brisbane is expanding to include City Hall, the Post Office, and the Community Park.  Director Prince added that one of the ideas discussed at Fred Kent’s placemaking workshop was to include the edges of some other subareas within the Central Brisbane subarea.  


Chairman Hunter talked about communities like Sacramento that have both historic downtown areas and modern central business districts.  Director Prince noted that Burlingame has Burlingame Avenue and Broadway.  Chairman Hunter suggested considering this issue in more detail at some future time.


Director Prince noted that Program 25b, pertaining to connectivity, is related to the Circulation Element.


Director Prince reviewed Policy 26 and Program 26a.  He recommended deleting Program 26b, noting accessibility is already required by law.  


Director Prince commented that Policy 27 seems similar to Policy 26 and suggested combining the two.  He reviewed the programs under Policy 27 and pointed out minor revisions to Programs 27a, 27b, and 27c.  He recommended deleting Program 27d as redundant and Program 27e as completed.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding a reference to a high school under Program 27a.  Director Prince proposed inserting “including, but not limited to” to provide more flexibility in that item, and Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince reviewed Policy 28, pertaining to open areas.  He said he favored separate definitions for “open areas” and “open space.”  He recalled that in discussing the Open Space Element, the Commission decided that only open space should count toward the 25 percent required minimum in planned development zones.  He noted that another approach would be to designate a separate minimum threshold for open areas.  


Commissioners discussed various approaches to open space and open area set-asides.  Director Prince added that this issue does not need to be resolved now.


Director Prince stated that no changes are recommended to Policy 28.1 or Policy 29.  He discussed the proposed revisions to Programs 29b and 29c.


Director Prince said no changes are recommended to Policy 30.  He suggested inserting “Bayfront” in Program 30a.  He noted the Policy 31 and Program 31a are unchanged.  He pointed out a minor revision to Program 31b.  Director Prince stated that no changes are proposed to Policies 32 and 33 and their related programs.


With respect to Policy 32, Director Prince observed that there may be some conflict between creating parking and preserving open areas.  Chairman Hunter recalled that one of the guest speakers talked about creating green parking areas for special events.  He noted that this option addresses both parking and open areas in a way that is not mutually exclusive.  Commissioner Lentz said San Francisco is proposing this kind of parking arrangement for the 49ers stadium.


In reviewing Policies 33, 34, and 35 and their programs, Director Prince advised that no changes are recommended except moving Program 35k to the subarea section.


Commissioner Jameel questioned what was meant by the “historic character” of Brisbane.  Director Prince responded that this is an existing General Plan policy.  He said this item responds to a concern that safety improvements, such as wider streets, underground utilities, and sidewalks, could affect the town’s historic character.  Commissioner Jameel recommended rethinking this policy.  Chairman Hunter suggested consulting with the City Engineer.  Director Prince noted that this policy should be cross-referenced in the Circulation Element.


Director Prince said no changes are proposed to Policy 36.  He recommended revising Program 36a to read:  “Review and revise the City’s subdivision ordinance to address constraints . . . and to comply with changes to the State Map Act.”


Director Prince reviewed Program 36b and said Program 37a will be deleted.  


Chairman Hunter noted that the Commission had completed its review of this portion of the Land Use Element.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Continued)

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 1, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to approve the minutes of the June 1, 2006 meeting.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (Chairman Hunter and Commissioner Hawawini abstaining).

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 2, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to approve the minutes of the November 2, 2006 meeting.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (Chairman Hunter abstaining).

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the joint meeting with the City Council on April 9 regarding development of alternatives for the Baylands Specific Plan EIR.  He encouraged Commissioners to read the background articles on land use and urban planning that were provided in the meeting packet.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the green building ordinance will be the focus of the Commission’s April 12 regular meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Lentz thanked staff for arranging the Baylands Speaker Series presentations.  He said the sessions were interesting and helpful in encouraging people to think carefully about Baylands alternatives.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the work taking place in South San Francisco.  Director Prince said he thought the intersection construction was related to the Terra Bay project.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, adjourn to the joint meeting with the City Council on April 9, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

